Treasurer’s report to the church members for September 2021 

Offerings to the end of August (8 months) are 10.6% (£23,000) below the same period last year and 9.7% (£21,000) below budget. As mentioned at previous members’ meeting, the shortfall in income is due to the church being closed and the loss of the “blue bag” offerings from the Sunday services. On average we are losing just over £3,000 per month from Sunday collections.

In spite of the decline in offerings, the total revenue for the first eight months of the year is £319,000, which is £43,000 above budget and £31,000 above the same period last year. This favourable position has mainly been driven by the two legacies we have received from the estates of Eileen Thompson and Jean Lewis, which together total £50,000. In addition we have received better than expected “one off” donations (£6,000) and tax refunds (£8,000). We have yet to receive the £25,000 legacy from June Liddiard’s Estate which, when received, will mean that we will have received £75,000 of legacies during a very difficult year – He continues to uphold us in His righteous right hand.

As regards expenditure, total expenditure to date is £233,000, which is £21,000 favourable to budget. As previously reported this expenditure under spend is driven by the furlough payments (for the cleaning team), a general under spend through the church not being fully operational and a saving in staff costs because of vacancies. 

In summary, the shortfall in offerings (£21,000) has been totally offset by the expenditure under spend (£21,000) and the unexpected increase in “other” income (legacies, donations and tax refunds) has given us a cash surplus to date of £64,000. 

Looking forward to the end of the year, we expect to receive the £25,000 from June Liddiard’s Estate and are now forecasting to finish with a surplus of circa £81,000. This does not include the maintenance work we will need to do to 8 Oxford Drive to prepare the property for rental, although our strong cash reserves will enable this work to be done.

As a church, we have been truly blessed by the receipt of significant legacies (and “other” income), which have put us in a strong cash position. We should, however, not lose sight of the fact that our underlying income and expenditure position is a cause for concern. If offering levels stay at their current level, we take into account the rise in inflation, and the church is able to successfully fill its vacancies before the start of next year, then we will run at a deficit of over £50,000 in 2022.

The Finance Committee have discussed plans to close this budget deficit and have put together a first draft budget for 2022, which has been agreed by the Deacons. This will be presented at the September church members’ meeting for information and discussion. The final budget proposal will be presented at the November church members’ meeting for approval.

Budget for 2022

Alongside this report, members are able to access a detailed copy of the first draft budget for 2022 on the church website. Please remember this is a draft budget and not all budget holders have reviewed their expenditure forecasts in detail for 2022. All comparisons are against the 2021 forecast. 
The key highlights of the 2022 budget proposal are: -

· Offerings are proposed to increase year on year by 13.6% (£40,000) to £330,000. The church closures in 2020 and 2021 have made it very difficult to assess a normal level of offerings. In the last “normal” church year to 31st December 2019, the church offerings totalled £351,000 (6.4% more than the proposed 2022 budget). It is also worth remembering that the budget that we agreed for 2021 was £322,000 and that we are proposing an increase of 2.5% on this.
· Whilst the Deacons recognise that the proposed increase in offerings is very challenging (against today’s position), they also recognise that the strength of our current reserves enables us to meet any shortfalls that arise as we try and bridge the gap on our journey back to “normal” levels of giving. We do not think it would be appropriate to cut expenditure on our mission work in the UK and overseas to close the budget deficit, although this would have to be reviewed for 2023 if giving does not recover to “normal” levels in 2022.
· We are budgeting £13,000 for rental income from 8 Oxford Drive
· Total Income is budgeted to reduce by £36,000 (8.2%) year on year. This seems strange when the increase in offerings is considered, but this is mainly driven by the fact that we do not budget for legacies, which this year amounted to £75,000, and there will also be a reduction of £9,000 in the Gift Aid tax refund, because of the significant drop in offerings in 2021. This is because the refund is based on the previous year’s income.

· Total expenditure is budgeted to increase by £45,000 in 2022. The most significant increase is a £31,000 increase in staff costs and the impact of being fully staffed as from 1st January 2022.  Our thanks must go to all the existing staff members and volunteers who have been covering the vacancies throughout 2021.

Of the £31,000 costs, approximately £8,000 is due to inflation and the employer NI increases, £10,000 is due to the restructuring of staff roles and the additional 11 hours per week in staff roles (November 2020 members’ meeting) and £13,000 is due to filling the staff vacancies.

· External mission costs are increasing by £5,000, which is driven by Sharon’s return to Moldova (which we hope may be in January).

· The remaining cost increases are due to the loss of furlough payments, the church getting back to normal and our mission work getting back on track. 
Now, God has chosen us, the church, to be a blessing to all people. You are blessed to be a blessing. (Nicky Gumbel)
I look forward to seeing you all at the members’ meeting on the 29th September.
Craig Rowland 

Treasurer 
